Care-Seeking Behavior by Survivors of Sexual Assault in the Democratic Republic of the Congo

Sara E. Casey, MPH, Meghan C. Gallagher, MPH, Babou Rukengeza Makanda, MD, Janet L. Meyers, MPH, Mireia Cano Vinas, MSc, and Judy Austin, MPhil

In February 2008, trained female interviewers collected data on sexual violence and use of medical services following sexual assault from 607 women in the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC). Exposure to sexual violence during the DRC's civil war was reported by 17.8% of the women; 4.8% of the women reported exposure to sexual violence after the war. Few sexualassault survivors accessed timely medical care. Facility assessments showed that this care was rarely available. Clinical care for sexualassault survivors must be integrated into primary health care for DRC women. (Am J Public Health. 2011;101:1054-1055. doi:10.2105/ AJPH.2010.300045)

Evidence suggests that gender-based violence, especially sexual violence, increases during times of conflict.¹⁻³ Sexual violence in conflict can result from breakdowns in normal community organization and be used to systematically weaken populations, accelerate ethnic cleansing, and stake claims to particular territories and peoples.¹

Since 1996, the Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC) has been plagued by war, characterized by extreme violence, population displacement, and the collapse of already weak infrastructures. ^{4,5} Sexual violence continues to be used as a tactic of war in the DRC, and such violence is worsening in terms of severity and number. ⁶ A range of negative health outcomes are associated with gender-based violence against women, including physical injuries,

traumatic fistulas, sexually transmitted infections, unwanted pregnancies, and psychological trauma. ^{7,8}

It is estimated that fewer than half of Congolese women who experience sexual violence are able to access health centers, 9 and even fewer do so in a timely manner. Lack of access to and awareness of available services were identified as the main barriers to Congolese women receiving timely care. 10

METHODS

In February 2008, we conducted a multistage cluster sample survey11 of the villages in the Kasongo health zone. We used Ministry of Health population and household estimates to design the survey. We used probability proportional to size to select 25 clusters, from which 25 households were selected via systematic sampling. Within each household, 1 woman of reproductive age (15-49 years) was selected from among all eligible women, for a sample of 607 women. We asked these women about their exposure to violence by perpetrators outside the family during (1996-2003) and after (2004present) the civil war. We also asked them what health services they had sought following any exposure to violence. Base sampling weights, inversely proportional to the probability of selection, were applied to the data to reflect the population within Kasongo health zone.

We also collected data from facility assessments of all 21 public health facilities in Kasongo health zone in November 2007. 12 Interviews, observation, and clinical record review were used to assess each facility's general infrastructure, reproductive health services (including services for survivors of sexual violence), and infection-prevention environment.

RESULTS

Sexual violence (defined here as improper sexual comments; being stripped of clothing; unwanted kissing or touching; or being forced to give or receive oral, vaginal, or anal sex) committed by perpetrators outside the family was substantially higher during the conflict, when 17.8% of women reported at least 1 experience of sexual violence, than after the conflict, when 4.8% reported experiencing sexual violence. More than 1 in 20 women

(7.3%) reported sexual assault (being forced or coerced by threats to give or receive oral sex or have vaginal or anal sex) during or after the conflict.

Self-reported survivors of sexual assault (n=42) were asked about their care-seeking behavior. The majority of women (58.6%) sought medical treatment, yet fewer than half (46.1%) of those who sought treatment did so within the 72-hour window for postexposure prophylaxis (PEP) for the prevention of HIV transmission, and only 47.4% sought care within the 120-hour window for effective emergency contraception (EC) to prevent unwanted pregnancy. Only 3 of the eligible women said they were offered EC or PEP at the health facility. At the time of the facility assessment, none of the health facilities had PEP or EC in stock, although 1 facility reported having provided EC at least once in the previous 3 months.

DISCUSSION

These data indicate a lack of access to timely, high-quality medical services for survivors of sexual assault in the DRC. Few women accessed medical care following their attack; of those who did, the majority were unable to do so within the necessary time frames to prevent pregnancy and HIV transmission because of barriers of access, culture, and knowledge. Even if a woman did access care in a timely manner, EC and PEP were rarely available at the health facility, as is likely the case in many public health facilities in the DRC. These services constitute a minimum standard of clinical care that must be made available to survivors of sexual assault according to United Nations guidelines, 13 and they should be integrated into primary health care so they are available at all health facilities.

In an effort to address these needs, CARE International and the Reproductive Health Access, Information and Services in Emergencies (RAISE) Initiative have trained health workers to provide clinical care to survivors of sexual assault and have introduced EC and PEP into health facilities in Kasongo. CARE-supported community mobilization activities educate the community about the importance of seeking care early following a sexual assault, to prevent pregnancy or HIV infection. CARE has established a referral system so that sexual

RESEARCH AND PRACTICE

assault survivors who receive medical care can also, if they choose, access psychosocial care, socioeconomic reinsertion opportunities, and legal aid through local partners.

Clinical care for sexual assault must be integrated into primary health care, especially in crisis settings. Once these services are available, the community must be told where to access immediate and anonymous care in case of sexual assault. The DRC government and the international community should ensure that health workers are trained to appropriately respond to survivors and that these services are available to all who need them. The DRC government and the international community should also uphold their commitments to end sexual violence and the impunity with which it is perpetrated against women in the DRC.

About the Authors

Sara E. Casey, Meghan C. Gallagher, and Judy Austin are with the RAISE Initiative, Heilbrunn Department of Population and Family Health, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, New York, NY. Babou Rukengeza Makanda and Mireia Cano Vinas are with CARE, Goma, Democratic Republic of the Congo. Janet L. Meyers is with CARE International, Geneva, Switzerland.

Correspondence should be sent to Sara E. Casey, RAISE Initiative, Heilbrunn Department of Population and Family Health, Mailman School of Public Health, Columbia University, 60 Haven Ave, B3, New York, NY 10032 (e-mail: sec42@columbia.edu). Reprints can be ordered at http://www.ajph.org by clicking the "Reprints/Eprints" link. This article was accepted October 14, 2010.

Contributors

S.E. Casey and J. Austin participated in study conceptualization and design. S.E. Casey led the implementation of the study. S.E. Casey, M.C. Gallagher, and J. Austin analyzed the data. S.E. Casey and M.C. Gallagher led the writing of the article. J.L. Meyers, B.R. Makanda, M.C. Vinas, and J. Austin contributed to the writing of the article. All authors reviewed and approved the final version of the article.

Acknowledgments

We thank the survey participants who shared their experiences, as well as the field teams who conducted the interviews and facility assessments for their enthusiasm and dedication.

Human Participant Protection

The institutional review boards of Columbia University's Mailman School of Public Health and the University of Kinshasa School of Public Health approved this study protocol.

References

1. Ward J, Vann B. Gender-based violence in refugee settings. *Lancet.* 2002;360 (suppl):s13–s14.

- 2. Marsh M, Purdin S, Navani S. Addressing sexual violence in humanitarian emergencies. *Glob Public Health*. 2006;1(2):133–146.
- 3. Swiss S, Giller JE. Rape as a crime of war: a medical perspective. *JAMA*. 1993;270(5):612–615.
- 4. Coghlan B, Brennan R, Ngoy P, et al. Mortality in the Democratic Republic of the Congo: a nationwide survey. *Lancet.* 2006;367(9504):44–51.
- Van Herp M, Parqué V, Rackley E, Ford N. Mortality, violence and lack of access to healthcare in the Democratic Republic of Congo. *Disasters*. 2003;27(2):141–153.
- 6. Wakabi W. Sexual violence increasing in Democratic Republic of Congo. *Lancet.* 2008;371(9606):15–16.
- García-Moreno C, Stöckl H. Protection of sexual and reproductive health rights: addressing violence against women. Int J Gynaecol Obstet. 2009;106(2):144–147.
- Heise L, Ellsberg M, Gottmoeller M. A global overview of gender-based violence. *Int J Gynaecol Obstet*. 2002;78(suppl 1):S5–S14.
- 9. Kippenberg J. Soldiers Who Rape, Commanders Who Condone: Sexual Violence and Military Reform in the Democratic Republic of Congo. New York, NY: Human Rights Watch; 2009. Report no. 1-56432-510-5.
- 10. Médecins Sans Frontières. Shattered Lives: Immediate Medical Care Vital for Sexual Violence Victims. Brussels, Belgium: Médecins Sans Frontières; 2009.
- 11. Bennett S, Woods T, Liyanage W, Smith D. A simplified general method for cluster-sample surveys of health in developing countries. *World Health Stat Q.* 1991;44(3):98–106.
- 12. Reproductive health facility assessment results [internal document]. Kasongo, Democratic Republic of the Congo: CARE; 2009.
- 13. World Health Organization, UNFPA, and United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees. *Clinical Management of Rape Survivors: Developing Protocols for Use With Refugees and Internally Displaced Persons.* Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2004.

Increased Risk of Suicide Attempts Among Black and Latino Lesbians, Gay Men, and Bisexuals

Shannon O'Donnell, MD, MSc, MPH, Ilan H. Meyer, PhD, and Sharon Schwartz, PhD

Members of racial/ethnic minority groups have a lower lifetime prevalence than have Whites of mental disorders, a risk factor for suicide attempts; paradoxically, however, lesbian, gay, and bisexual (LGB) ethnic minority youths may be at increased risk for suicide attempts relative to White LGB youths. We found that the increased risk of suicide attempts among racial/ethnic minority LGB respondents in our sample relative to White respondents was not explained by excess youth onset of depression and substance abuse or by a higher susceptibility to suicide in the racial/ethnic minority LGB group. (Am J Public Health. 2011;101:1055-1059. doi:10.2105/ AJPH.2010.300032)

Mood and substance use disorders are known risks for suicide. \(^{1.2}\) Members of racial/ethnic minority groups have a lower lifetime risk for mental disorders than do Whites, \(^{3-5}\) but, paradoxically, lesbian, gay, and bisexual (LGB) individuals of racial/ethnic minority backgrounds may be at an increased risk for suicide attempts relative to Whites. \(^{5.6}\) Lifetime suicide attempt rates in the LGB population range from 10% to 40%, \(^{7-15}\) compared with 0.4% to 5.1%2 in the heterosexual population.

According to the minority stress model,¹⁶ the excess prejudice, stigma, and discrimination encountered by sexual minority individuals lead to increased mental health problems in this population and a resulting increased risk of suicide. Explanations for disparities in suicide rates between the LGB and heterosexual populations